ST. ELIZABETHS WEST CAMPUS CULTURAL LANDSCAPE REPORT



Bibliography

Archival Sources

General Services Administration. *Saint Elizabeths Hospital Database*. Compiled by Zimmerman Associates, Inc., 2005. The database consists of well over 700 scanned images, both photographs and drawings, gathered from various repositories. These include the National Archives, the American Institute of Architects (where the majority of materials originating with the hospital are housed), and the St. Elizabeths Hospital Health Sciences Library. The database is the most complete single resource of visual images of the hospital. The database also includes scanned documents. The most useful of these are listed individually below.

Library of Congress. Washington, D.C. Geography & Maps Reading Room.

- --- Manuscripts Division, Records of the Olmsted Associates. Series B, Job Files.
- National Archives and Records Administration, Cartographic and Architectural Drawings Division, College Park, Maryland. Record Group 23, Records of the U.S. Coast and Geodetic Survey.
- --- Record Group 418, Records of St. Elizabeths Hospital.
- National Archives and Records Administration. Textual Documents Division. Washington, D.C. Record Group 418, Records of St. Elizabeths Hospital. Entry 20, Records of the Superintendent, Annual Reports of the Subordinate Units, 1919-66.
- Olmsted Archives. Job no. 2825, Government Hospital for the Insane. Frederick Law Olmsted National Historic Site, Brookline, Massachusetts.

Articles

- "Asylum for the Insane of the Army and Navy and the District of Columbia." *American Journal of Insanity* 9:4, April 1853, 384-396.
- Beveridge, Charles E, "Toward a Definition of Olmstedian Principles of Design: January 1986, found 4 June 2007 at National Association for Olmsted Parks, http://www.olmtedlorg/index.php?tg=articles&idx=More&topics=46&articles=62
- Coyle, Don. "Both Blue and Gray Rest Forgotten at Saint Elizabeths." *ADAMHA News*, July 24, 1981, 7.

- "Dr. Overholser Dies." Washington Post, October 7, 1964, A1.
- "Dr. Overholser Is Sworn In at St. Elizabeths." Washington Post, October 7, 1937, 26.
- "Dr. W.A. White Paid Honors for Services." Washington Post, October 4, 1928, 20.
- "Dr. White, St. Elizabeth Chief, Dead." Washington Post, March 8, 1937, 1.
- Edmondson, Brad. "Beautiful Minds." Preservation 56:6, November/December 2004, 26-32.
- Emery, Ina Capitola. "The St. Elizabeths Hospital." Circa 1895. General Services Administration. Saint Elizabeths Hospital Database.
- "Funeral Plans Made." Washington Post, June 29, 1928, 12.
- Kanhouwa, Surya, and Kenneth Gorelick. "A Century of Pathology at Saint Elizabeths Hospital." *Archives of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine* 121, January 1997, 84-90.
- --- and Jogues R. Prandoni. "The Civil War and St. Elizabeths Hospital: An Untold Story of Services from the First Federal Mental Institution in the United States." *Journal of Civil War Medicine* 9:1, January-March, 2005, 1-16.
- Millikan, Frank Rives. "St. Elizabeths Hospital: end of the Cathedral Era." *Washington History* 1:2, Fall 1989, 26-41.
- --- "Wards of the Nation: The Making of St. Elizabeths Hospital, 1852-1920." (Ph. D. dissertation, George Washington University, 1990.
- Mundy, Liza. "A Tree Grows in St. Elizabeths." Washington City Paper, April 5-11, 1991.
- "Old No. 4 Is Still Huffing and Puffing." (Photograph and caption) n.d. General Services Administration. Saint Elizabeths Hospital Database.
- Prandoni, Jogues R., and Suryabala Kanhouwa. "St. Elizabeths Hospital: Photos from 150 Years of Public Service." *Washington History* 17:1, Fall/Winter 2003, 4-25.
- Schlossberg, Ken. "Inside St. Elizabeths." *Washington Daily News*, July 21, 1965. General Services Administration. *Saint Elizabeths Hospital Database*.
- Tindall, William. "The Origin of the Parking System of this City." *Records of the Columbia Historical Society* 4, 1901, 75-99.
- "Walks about the Grounds," parts I and II. *Sun Dial*, circa December 1928. Collection of Suryabala Kanhouwa, St. Elizabeths Hospital.
- White, William A. "The New Government Hospital for the Insane." *American Journal of Insanity* 66:4, April 1910, 523-528.
- Yanni, Carla. "The Linear Plan for Insane Asylums in the United States before 1866." *Journal of the Society of Architectural Historians* 62:1, March 2003, 24-49.

Books

- Birnbaum, Charles A. and Peters, Christine Capella, Secretary of the Interior's Standards for the Treatment of Historic Properties with Guidelines for the Treatment of Cultural Landscapes, Washington DC, 1996.
- Centennial Papers: Saint Elizabeths Hospital, 1855-1955. Washington, D.C.: Centennial Commission, Saint Elizabeths Hospital, 1956.
- D'Amore, Arcangelo R. T., ed. *William Alanson White: The Washington Years, 1903-1937.* Washington, D.C.: Department of Health Education and Welfare, 1976.
- Dix, Dorthea, Memorial to the Legislature of Massachusetts, 1843.
- Dowd, Mary-Jane M. Records of the Office of Public Buildings and Public Parks of the National Capital, Record Group 42, Inventory no. 16. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1992.
- Heskel, Julia. *Shepley Bulfinch Richardson and Abbott: Past to Present*. Shepley Bulfinch Richardson and Abbott, 1999.
- Kirkbridge, Thomas S(tory), On the Construction, Organization and General Arrangements of Hospitals for the Insane, Second Edition, J.B. Lippincott & Co.; Philadelphia, 1880.
- Matchette, Robert B., compiler. *Guide to Federal Records in the National Archives of the United States*. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1995.
- Meacham, Harry M. *The Caged Panther: Ezra Pound at Saint Elizabeths*. New York: Twayne Publishers.
- Page, Robert R., Gilbert, Cathy A., Dolan, Susan A., *A Guide to Cultural Landscape Reports: Contents, Process, and Techniques,* US Department of Interior National Park Service, Cultural Resource Stewardship and Partnerships, Park Historic Structures and Cultural Landscapes Program, Washington DC, 1988.
- Sanborn, F.B., ed. *Memoirs of Pliny Earle, M.D.* Boston: Damrell & Upham, 1898.
- Schuyler, David, *Apostle of Taste Andrew Jackson Downing 1815-1852*, Johns Hopkins Univiersity Press, Baltimore, 1996.
- Stock, Noel. The Life of Ezra Pound. New York: Pantheon Books, 1970.
- Torrey, E. Fuller. *The Roots of Treason: Ezra Pound and the Secret of St. Elizabeths*. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1984.

Government Documents

- An Act making Appropriations for the Civil and Diplomatic Expenses of the Government for the Year ending the thirtieth of June, eighteen hundred and fifty-three, and for other purposes. 32nd Congress, 1st sess., August 31, 1852.
- An Act supplementary to "An Act to organize an Institution for the Insane of the Army and Navy, and of the District of Columbia, in the said District," approved March third, eighteen hundred and fifty-five. 34th Congress, 3rd sess., February 7, 1857.
- An Act to Amend an Act entitled an "Act to organize an Institution for the Insane of the Army and Navy, and of the District of Columbia in the said District." 36th Congress, 1st sess., June 1, 1860.
- An Act to extend to certain Persons the Privilege of Admission, in certain cases, to the United States Government Asylum for the Insane. 39th Cong., 1st sess., July 13, 1866.
- An Act to organize an Institution for the Insane of the Army and Navy, and of the District of Columbia, in the said District. 33rd Congress, 2nd sess., March 3, 1855.
- An act to provide for the care and custody of persons convicted in the courts of the United States who have or may become insane while imprisoned. 43rd Congress, 1st session, June 23, 1874.
- Department of Agriculture, Soil Conservation Service, *Soil Survey of the District of Columbia*, Washington DC, 1976.
- Department of Health and Human Services. "Historical Highlights." http://www.hhs.gov/about/hhshist.html.
- Devrouax & Purnell. St. Elizabeths Hospital Historic Resources Management Plan. Prepared for the District of Columbia Office of Business and Economic Development, September 1993.
- District of Columbia. Historic Preservation Review Board. Application for Historic Landmark or Historic District Designation: Government Hospital for the Insane (St. Elizabeths Hospital). January 2005.
- General Services Administration. St. Elizabeths West Campus Master Plan: Draft Environmental Impact Statement, Cultural Resources Technical Report, December 2006.
- Heritage Landscapes. *St. Elizabeths Hospital West Campus Landscape Assessment Plan*. Prepared for the General Services Administration, August 31, 2005.
- Hunter Research, *Combined Phase I Archaeological Survey*, Prepared for the General Services Administration, 2005.
- National Register for Historic Places (NRHP), National Register Bulletin No 15: *How to Apply the National Register Criteria for Evaluation*, Washington DC, 1997.

 How To Complete the National Register Registration Form: 16A, 1995.
- Oehrlein & Associates Architects. "Condition & Reuse Assessment: St. Elizabeths West Campus" (draft). Prepared for the General Services Administration, January 4, 2006.

- Public Buildings Service. Report on the Treatment, Administration and Service Facilities of St. Elizabeths Hospital, 1945. St. Elizabeths Health Sciences Library.
- Sluby, Paul E., Sr. "Evolution of the Cemeteries for St. Elizabeths Hospital." *Research Tools for St. Elizabeths Hospital*. Prepared by Zimmerman Associates for the General Services Administration, 2005.
- St. Elizabeths Hospital. *Annual Reports*, 1854-1968. (The annual reports were reviewed in several locations: the Library of Congress, the National Archives Legislative Records Division, and the St. Elizabeths Hospital Health Sciences Library.)
- St. Elizabeths Hospital Master Plan, 1977. St. Elizabeths Health Sciences Library.
- U.S. Congress. House of Representatives. *Hearings before the Committee on Rules of the House of Representatives on House Resolution 12: To Investigate the Government Hospital for the Insane in the District of Columbia*. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1911.
- --- Hearings before the Special Committee appointed by the Speaker under a resolution of the House of Representatives, Fifty-ninth Congress, to make a full and complete investigation of the management of the Government Hospital for the Insane, 2 vols. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1907.
- --- Investigation of St. Elizabeths Hospital. 69th Congress., 2nd sess., H. doc. no. 605, December 26, 1927.
- --- Letter from the Secretary of the Interior, transmitting Propositions relating to the organization of the hospital for the insane of the army and navy. 33d Congress, 2nd sess., H. doc. no. 24, December 30, 1854.
- --- Report of the Special Committee on Investigation of the Government Hospital for the Insane with Hearings and Digest of the Testimony. 59th Congress, 2nd sess. H. rp. no. 7644, part I, 1907.
- U.S. Congress. Senate. Report of the Secretary of the Interior, communicating, in compliance with a resolution of the Senate, information as to the steps taken to establish a Lunatic Asylum in the District of Columbia. 32nd Congress, 2nd sess., S. doc. no. 11, December 30, 1852.
- --- Report to accompany Bill S. 44. 33rd Congress, 1st sess., S. rp. no. 57, January 23, 1854.
- --- Washington: The National Capital. 71st Congress, 3rd sess., S. doc. no. 332, 1932.
- U.S. Department of the Interior. Report of the Committee to Consider the Organization and Needs of the Government Hospital for the Insane. Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1911.
- U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service, *National Register of Historic Places Registration Form, OMB No. 1024-0018*, August 1986.